
CONSENT AGENDA 
 

TOWNSHIP HIGH SCHOOL DISTRICT 211 

Palatine, Illinois 

 

BOARD OF EDUCATION 

REGULAR MEETING 

February 18, 2021 

6:30 p.m. 

Official 
 
 A regular meeting of the Board of Education, Township High School District 211, Cook County, 

Illinois was held on February 18, 2021 at 6:30 p.m. in the auditorium at Hoffman Estates High School at 

1100 W. Higgins Road, Hoffman Estates, Illinois.  Access for the public to view the Board of Education 

meeting live on the Zoom application was available on the District’s website at:  www.d211.org. 

 

ROLL CALL 
  
 On a roll call, the following officers and members were: 
 
 Physically Present: Kimberly Cavill, Member 

  Mark J. Cramer, Member 

  Peter R. Dombrowski, Member 

 Anna Klimkowicz, Vice President and Member 

 Steven Rosenblum, Member 

 Edward M. Yung, Secretary and Member   

 Robert J. LeFevre, Jr., President and Member 
 
 Absent: None 

 

 Also present were:  Superintendent Lisa Small; members of the District administrative staff; 

interested citizens; and members of the press. 

 

Pledge of Allegiance 
 

President LeFevre led the Board of Education and the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

Closed Session 
 
 Mr. Rosenblum made a motion, seconded by Mr. Yung, that the Board of Education will enter 

closed session to discuss minutes of meetings lawfully closed under the Open Meetings Act [5 ILCS 

120/2 (c) (21)]; the appointment, employment, compensation, discipline, performance, or dismissal of 

specific employees [5 ILCS 120/2 (c) (1)]; and probable or imminent litigation against, affecting, or on 

behalf of the public body [5 ILCS 120/2 (c) (11]. 
 
 On which motion a roll call vote was held with the following results: 
 
 Aye:     Kimberly Cavill 

      Mark Cramer 

Peter Dombrowski 

      Anna Klimkowicz 

 Steven Rosenblum  

 Edward Yung   

 Robert LeFevre 

about:blank
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 Nay: None 
 
 The motion carried unanimously. 
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could to give every student the tools needed to be successful in any class.  One parent described Katie’s 

compassion for education as ‘contagious.’  The parent went on to say that during the current pandemic, 
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On behalf of the principals who are here this evening as well as the Board of Education, thank 

you all for all you do.  You all certainly are an integral part of our District and you make us who we are 

today.”   

 

President LeFevre announced: 

 

“We are now going to begin the business portion of the meeting.” 

 

There was a slight transition as the award winners exited the auditorium to the media center 

where they could watch the rest of the meeting via Zoom.  Due to the regulations on the number of 

people in one area, this allowed those who were making public comments the opportunity to enter the 

auditorium. 

 

Public Comments 

 

President LeFevre made the following announcement: 
 
“Our next item on our agenda is Public Comments.” 
 
President LeFevre made the following remarks: 

 
“According to Phase 4 guidelines issued by the State of Illinois, no more than 50 individuals may 

be gathered together in a specific location at one time.  The Board of Education meeting is being held 

this evening in the auditorium at Hoffman Estates High School with a maximum of 50 individuals.  The 

Board of Education meeting also will be simulcast in classrooms near the auditorium to accommodate 

any additional guests beyond the auditorium capacity.  The Board of Education meeting is also being 

conducted via an electronic video-conferencing application known as Zoom. 
 
 Tonight, public comments will be in-person and via Zoom.  Individuals who wanted to address 

the Board via in-person or Zoom were asked to sign up today between the hours of 4:30 p.m. and 6:30 

p.m.  Individuals were asked to indicate if they wanted to address the Board of Education in–person or 

via Zoom.   
  

If more than 20 people completed the link to address the Board of Education, a random system 

was used to select and order 30 names.  Since public comment is to be heard tonight, we will hear from 

19 people who signed up to address the Board.  All 19 people will have the opportunity to address the 

Board.  A list of individuals who will address the Board and the order of the individuals addressing the 

Board was posted on the Zoom meeting screen at 7:15 p.m. 
 
 Each person who addresses the Board will have a maximum of three minutes to speak.  You will 

be told when you have one minute remaining, though you may not hear that if you are speaking via 

Zoom.  Public comment will be heard for all 19 people. 
 
 I will call each person’s name when it is their time to address the Board.  If you are in-person, 

please come to the podium and state your name for the record.  Though not required, you may state if 

you are a resident of the District.   
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The following addressed the Board regarding sexual violence, prevention, and education: 

 

¶ Arya Shah 
 

¶ Roshni Arun 
 

¶ Jasmin Mundi 
 

¶ Faith Massey 
 

¶ Genevieve Wulf 
 

¶ Abigail Rummel 
 

¶ Juliette Abarca 
 

¶ Sanjana Rajesh 
 

¶ Hannah Large 
 

¶ Arianna Hanley 
 

¶ Alekhya Thotakura 

 

The following individuals addressed the Board regarding in-person learning, ability to eat at school, end-

of-year activities, students with grades as incompletes, and SAT test preparation: 
 

¶ Kristen Steel 
 

¶ Sophia Steel 
 

¶ Ella Steel 
 

¶ Joyce Slavik 
 

¶ Robi Vollkommer 
 

¶ Stacy Gale 
 

¶ Jessica Hinkle 

 

President LeFevre announced Marilyn Wolter’s name. 
 
 Assistant to the Superintendent Kathe Lingl announced that Marilyn Wolter is not listed under 

the attendees in the Zoom platform for the meeting. 

 

President LeFevre made the following remarks: 
 
 “Is there anyone else not on the list who would like to address the Board of Education?  If so, 

raise your hand.” 
 
 No one raised their hand to indicate they wished to address the Board of Education. 
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Presentation:  Long-Range Financial Planning ± FY 21 Update 

 

Superintendent Small introduced Chief Operating Officer Lauren Hummel and Mrs. Hummel 

presented an update of the long-range financial planning for Fiscal Year 2021.  Controller and Treasurer 

Barbara Peterson was available via Zoom for questions. 

 

Superintendent Small gave an overview of the long-range financial planning for Fiscal Year 

2021 and she thanked Mrs. Hummel and Mrs. Peterson for their presentation.  Mrs. Hummel and 

Superintendent Small answered Board members questions. 
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*Approval of Bills for Payment 
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*Bids for Consideration  
 
 Mr. Dombrowski made a motion, seconded by Mr. Rosenblum, that for the bids listed below, the 

Board of Education award the business to the lowest responsible bidders as listed in the administrative 

bid recommendation dated February 18, 2021 (attached to official minutes): 
 

1.  Washroom renovations and life safety work at Palatine                 

                     William Fremd, and James B. Conant High Schools   –               $ 1,710,327.00    

          Nine vendors 
 
 2.  Carpet replacement for all the schools –                  700,099.54 

                     Four vendors 
  
 3.  Roof repairs at James B. Conant High School  –           616,000.00 

          Crowther Roofing & Sheet Metal, Inc.  
 
 4.  LED lighting for all the schools  –                      90,509.85        

          Two vendors    

              ___________ 
 
          TOTAL:         $ 3,116,936.39     

 
On which motion a roll call vote was held with the following results: 

 
Aye:     Kimberly Cavill 

      Mark Cramer 

Peter Dombrowski 

      Anna Klimkowicz 

 Steven Rosenblum  

 Edward Yung   

 Robert LeFevre 
 
 Nay: None 
 
 The motion carried unanimously. 
 
Resolutions Authorizing Intervention in Proceedings Before the State Property Tax Appeal Board 
 

Mr. Dombrowski made a motion, seconded by Mr. Rosenblum, that the Board of Education 

approve the resolutions authorizing intervention in proceedings before the state property tax appeal 

board which seek assessed valuation reductions in excess of $100,000 for property tax year 2019 
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Freedom of Information Act Requests 
 
 The Board of Education received, reviewed, and discussed a report on Freedom of Information 

Act requests and responses. 

 

Class Size Committee Report 
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Education Framework Service 

 

 Mr. Rosenblum made a motion, seconded by Mr. Yung, that the Board of Education approve the 

subscription to the Education Framework service at a cost of $28,321.50 per year with a one-year 

agreement. 

 

 Mr. LeFevre made a motion to amend the original motion, seconded by Mr. Rosenblum, to 

replace the $28,321.50 per year with $24,776.50 and the one-year agreement would be replaced with the 

three-year agreement.   

 

 The following Board members made statements about the amended motion: Mr. LeFevre, Mr. 

Dombrowski, Ms. Cavill, Mr. Rosenblum, and Mr. Cramer.  

 

 Associate Superintendent for Student Services Mark Kovack provided a summary of Education 

Framework’s technology services, their privacy protection resources, and the value of the service; and 

he answered a Board member’s question. 

 

 After discussion, a roll call vote was held to amend the motion with the following results: 

 

 Aye:     Steven Rosenblum 

      Anna Klimkowicz 

      Edward Yung 

      Kimberly Cavill 

      Robert LeFevre 

 

 Nay:     Peter Dombrowski 

      Mark Cramer 

 

 The motion carried 5-2.  Mr. LeFevre announced that the amendment to the original motion 

passed. 

  

President LeFevre called for a roll call vote on the amended motion that the Board of Education 

approve the subscription to the Education Framework service at a cost of $24.776.50 per year with a 

three-year agreement.   

 

 

After discussion, a vote was held with the following results: 

 

 Aye:     Edward Yung 

      Kimberly Cavill 

      Steven Rosenblum 

      Robert LeFevre 

      Anna Klimkowicz 

 

 Nay:     Peter Dombrowski 

      Mark Cramer 

 

 The motion carried 5-2. 

 

 President LeFevre thanked Mr. Kovack for his work on the Education Framework Service 

matter. 
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Resolution Abating a Portion of the Taxes Levied for the 2020 Tax Year 
 
 Mr. Yung made a motion, seconded by Ms. Cavill, that the Board of Education approve the 

resolution abating a portion of the taxes levied for the 2020 tax year in the Operations and Maintenance 

Fund in an amount of $3,000,000 for a final 2020 levy amount of $238,690,000 as presented. 
 
 The following Board member made a statement about considerations involving the resolution to 

abate a portion of the taxes levied for the 2020 tax year in the Operations and Maintenance Fund and 

reviewing external services to handle a rebate to the taxpayers:  Mr. Rosenblum. 
 
 Mr. Rosenblum made a motion, seconded by Mr. Dombrowski, that the Board of Education 

postpone the suggested motion to abate a portion of the taxes levied for the 2020 tax year in the 

Operations and Maintenance Fund in the amount of $3,000,000 until the March 18, 2021 Board of 

Education meeting to allow the District administration to investigate external services to handle a rebate 

of the money to the taxpayers. 
 
 The following Board members made statements about postponing the Board vote on the 

suggested motion of an abatement to allow District 211 to investigate external services to handle a 

rebate to taxpayers and a potential abatement or rebate to taxpayers using external services:  Mr. 

Cramer, Mrs. Klimkowicz, Ms. Cavill, and Mr. Yung. 
 
 After discussion, a roll call vote was held with the following results: 
 
 Aye:     Mark Cramer 

      Anna Klimkowicz 

      Kimberly Cavill 

      Edward Yung 

      Peter Dombrowski 

      Steven Rosenblum 

      Robert LeFevre 
 
 Nay:     None 
 
 The motion carried unanimously. 

 

 President LeFevre confirmed with Superintendent Small that the Board is postponing the motion 

until the March 18, 2021 Board of Education meeting to investigate external services to handle a rebate 

of the money to taxpayers.   

 

President LeFevre remarked that if the administration has questions, they can be brought up at 

the March 4, 2021 Budget and Finance Committee Meeting, and he encouraged Board members to 

attend the meeting. 

 

 Mrs. Hummel remarked that proposals and costs for the investigation of external services to 

handle a rebate of money to taxpayers will not be available at the March 4, 2021 Budget and Finance 

Committee Meeting. 

 

 There was further discussion by the Board of Education about the prospect of rebating money to 

taxpayers and the use of external services to handle a rebate of the money to taxpayers. 

 

 Mrs. Klimkowicz made a motion, seconded by Mr. Yung, that the Board of Education intends 

for $5,000,000 of proceeds of the land sale to be allocated for capital improvement projects in a future 

budget year. 
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 The following Board member made a statement about the motion for the Board of Education to 

intend for $5,000,000 of proceeds of the land sale to be allocated for capital improvement projects in a 

future budget year:  Mr. Dombrowski. 
 
 Mr. Cramer made a motion, seconded by Mrs. Klimkowicz, to postpone the motion that the 

Board of intends for $5,000,000 of proceeds of the land sale to be allocated for capital improvement 

projects in a future budget year until the March 18, 2021 Board of Education Meeting. 
 
 On which motion a roll call vote was held with the following results: 
 
 Aye:     Steven Rosenblum 

      Mark Cramer 

      Edward Yung 

      Kimberly Cavill 

      Anna Klimkowicz 

      Robert LeFevre 
 
 Nay:     Peter Dombrowski 
 
 The motion carried 
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 Nay: None 
 
 The motion carried unanimously. 

 

 Mrs. Klimkowicz made a motion, seconded by Mr. Yung, that, effective July 1, 202 
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%RDUG�0HPEHUV¶�'LVFXVVLRQ�RI�WKH�(YHQLQJ¶V�%RDUG�0HHWing 
 
 Mr. Dombrowski asked if Mr. Rosenblum was provided answers to his questions regarding 

salary designations for employee positions and Mr. Rosenblum said he had. 
 
 Mr. Rosenblum remarked that the schools have fundraiser events that are available for the public.  

 

Adjournment 
 
 There being no further business to come before the Board of Education, President LeFevre 

thereupon declared the meeting adjourned at 11:06 p.m. 
 
 Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

   

 Secretary, District 211 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

  

President, District 211 


